
CITY OF DELAWARE 
PARKING AND SAFETY COMMITTEE 

VIRTUAL MEETING THROUGH CISCO WEBEX 
6:00 P.M.  

 
AGENDA 

October 19, 2020 

1. ROLL CALL 
 

2. ELECTION OF CHAIR AND VICE-CHAIR 
 
3. APPROVAL of the Motion Summary for the Parking and Safety Committee 

meeting held September 29, 2020, as recorded and transcribed.  
 
4. PUBLIC COMMENTS 

Due to the meeting being held virtually, public comment less than 500 
words is requested to be received before the meeting through email at 
emccloskey@delawareohio.net. To join the meeting virtually please email 
emccloskey@delawareohio.net prior to 3 pm the day of the meeting to sign 
up.  Comments received on Facebook may have to be addressed by staff 
subsequent to the meeting.  

5. DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of private purchase and 
installation of speed feedback signs for locations that do not meet all the 
Traffic Calming Guidelines 

 
6. DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of parking restriction evaluation 

for Kesselbrooke Station 
 

7.   STAFF COMMENTS 
 
8.   COMMITTEE COMMENTS 
 
9.  ADJOURNMENT 
 
 
** This meeting will be a virtual meeting.  Residents are encouraged to view 
online through the City of Delaware Facebook page.  To comply with the CDC 
recommendation prohibiting group meetings, no in person attendance by 
Council, staff, or the public will be available.  

 

mailto:emccloskey@delawareohio.net
mailto:emccloskey@delawareohio.net
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PARKING AND SAFETY  
MOTION SUMMARY 
August 17, 2020 

 

ITEM 1.       ROLL CALL 
 
Vice-Chairwoman Keller called the Parking and Safety Meeting to 
begin at 6:00 p.m.  
 
Members Present:  Councilman Drew Farrell, Vice-Chairwoman Lisa 
Keller and Chairman Kent Shafer  
 
Members Absent:  Chairman Kent Shafer 
 
Staff Present:   John Donahue, Fire Chief, Rob Penrod, Captain, Jessica 
Ormeroid, Project Engineer 
 
Motion to Excuse: Vice-Chairwoman Keller motioned to excuse Chairman 
Shafer, seconded by Councilman Farrell.  Motion approved by a 2-0 vote.  
 
ITEM 2. APPROVAL of the Motion Summary of the Parking and Safety 
Committee meeting held O c t o b e r  2 1 ,  2 0 1 9 , as recorded and 
transcribed. 
 
Motion: Councilman Farrell moved to approve the Motion Summary 
of the Parking and Safety Committee meeting held October 21, 2019, 
seconded by Vice-Chairwoman Keller.  Motion approved by a 2-0 vote. 

ITEM 3 . PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: 
Pastor Donnie Akers 
Via email 
East Side Mission Church 
32 Joy Avenue 
Delaware, Ohio 
 
The Clerk read into the record a statement from Pastor Akers reporting a safety 
issue with the alley west of the church and the request to close the alley.   
 
Whitney Gherman 
Via email 
 
Ms. Gherman voiced her support to have a crosswalk at the King Avenue 
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entrance of Blue Limestone Park.   
 
ITEM 4.  DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of installation of No Parking 
Signage on the west side of South Washington Street, from West Harrison Street 
to the alley.   
 
Ms. Ormeroid provided background on the request from a resident due to S. 
Washington Street no wide enough for parking on both sides and that cars are 
currently parking on the sidewalk along the east side of the property located at 
93 W. Harrison Street since the street is not wide enough blocking pedestrians 
from using the sidewalk.  This impacts the school aged children walking to/from 
Woodward Elementary School.  Staff voiced concerns of sidewalk damage from 
cars parking on it and recommend the extension of the “No Parking Anytime” 
zone on the west side of S. Washington Street from W. Harrison Street to the 
Alley.  
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: 
Mary Ehm 
Via Cisco Webex 
 
Ms. Ehm was in agreement with staff, but voiced speed concerns in the area and 
concerns of the student’s safety.  
 
Motion:  Mr. Farrell motioned to recommend to Council installation of No 
Parking signage to the recommended area, seconded by Vice-Chairwoman Keller.   
Motion approved by a 2-0 vote. 
 
ITEM 5. DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of the extension of the No 
Parking restrictions adjacent to Smith Elementary School, along the northside 
of Mason Avenue further west to include additional property acquired by the 
district (Mason Avenue and the district-owned lot immediately west of 30 Mason 
Avenue) 
 
Mrs. Ormeroid provided an update that Delaware City Schools recently 
purchased additional properties on the north side of Mason Avenue west of the 
existing playground for Smith Elementary.  The request from the school is to 
extend the current parking restriction on the north side of Mason Avenue further 
west to encompass the additional property the district acquired.  Staff was in 
agreement to this request.   
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION: 
Steve Fellenger  
Via Cisco Webex 
 
Ms. Fellenger voiced that the current parking restricted area is often used for 
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drop off and pick up of students and is not enforced.  He discussed that current 
signage is fading and need replaced.   
 
Patricia Gass 
Comment received to Clerk via phone 
 
Ms. Gass voiced to the Clerk that she was opposed to parking in front of this 
property location.   
 
Clarence Gabbert 
Comment received to Clerk via phone 
 
Mr. Gabbert was in support of City recommendations and to not have parking 
along this property.  He voiced concerns over the lack of sidewalks and safety of 
the students walking the property and that the current parking restriction area 
is often used for pick up and drop off for students.   
 
Motion:   Mr. Farrell motioned to formally recommend that legislation be brought 
before Council for the No Parking Zone at this location, seconded by Vice-
Chairwoman Keller.  Motion approved by a 2-0 vote. 
 
ITEM 6. DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of the intersection control at 
King Avenue and John Street 
 
Ms. Ormeroid discussed the request for intersection control at this location.  
John Street currently has the through way motion and King Avenue has the stop 
location.  Due to recent flooding and repair work to the John Street bridge staff 
has created a temporary condition to allow two-way traffic along King Avenue.  
With this condition a resident has voiced concerns of near collisions between 
cars exiting the park turning left onto John Street and those traveling 
northbound on King Avenue, given that the majority of vehicles on King Avenue 
ignore the sotp sign.  The resident requested changing John Street to the stop 
condition and King Avenue to the through movement and possibly requiring 
those exiting the park to also stop.  Staff recommends to convert John Street to 
the stop condition and king Avenue and the Blue Limestone Park to the through 
movement.  This can also help during the winter months when snow and ice is 
possible.  Staff also recommend that two-way traffic on King Avenue should 
remain as a temporary condition until John Street is reopened and revisit this 
condition at this time.  Mrs. Ormeroid did inform the Committee that letters were 
not sent out to the surrounding residents in time to attend the meeting.   
 
Mr. Farrell discussed the need to get public feedback on any support of 
opposition.  Vice-Chairwoman Keller voiced a concern on waiting to move forward 
due to safety concerns.  She recommended having letters sent out to residents 
to inform them of the Council meeting and move forward with the 
recommendation to Council.   
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Motion:  Mr. Farrell motioned to recommend legislation to Council to reconfigure 
the intersection, seconded by Vice-Chairwoman Keller.  Motion approved by a 2-
0 vote.  
 
Motion approved by a 2-0 vote.  
 
ITEM 7. UPDATES on Speed Feedback Signs 
 
Ms. Ormeroid reviewed the history of traffic calming measures approved on 
Cobblestone Drive, Carson Farms Blvd, Executive Drive, and additional traffic 
calming measures along Hull Drive to help mitigate speed issues. The permanent 
speed feed back signs have been placed. Previously approved pavement markings 
for a center line and edge line markings have not been implemented as of yet so 
that staff could determine the effectiveness of the dynamic speed feedback signs.  
She discussed the 2019 pavement markings on West Hull Drive.  She reviewed 
the data collected from the streets from the speed feedback signs.  Speeds along 
Cobblestone show a reduction below the 30 mph Carson Farms Blvd has had a 
slight reduction, with higher speeds near the entrance of the development where 
there is not many driveways and a wider pavement.  Executive Blvd. has had 
speed reduction of 2-5 mph. West Hull Drive saw in an increase of speed with 
the installation of pavement markings.  After the speed feedback signs were 
installed there was a decrease in speeds of approximately 28 mph.   She 
discussed the continued cut through traffic along West Hull Drive, and there is 
a future project in which safety funds were received.  These safety funds are 
allocated to modifications on the access at US 23 and West Hull Drive. Mr. Farrell 
discussed that if striping has shown and increase in speeds then it would not be 
a good options for the other streets identified.  Mrs. Keller discussed that she 
was initially supportive of the pavement markings until she saw the data that 
had an increase in speeds.  Mrs. Ormeroid discussed that staff is in the design 
phase for a traffic signal at Carson Farms Blvd and West William Street.     
 
ITEM 8. UPDATE on Safety Projects 
 
Ms. Ormeroid reviewed the list of potential safety projects.  She discussed that 
funding for the projects was established with the $5.00 Permissive License Fee 
that was approved earlier this year by Council.  In addition to the local funds 
there is grant funding that is submitted for the projects.  The funding is to 
enhance pedestrian and vehicular safety and also to mitigate traffic calming 
issues that are identified.  Funding allocated to the projects may be affected by 
the COVID-19 Pandemic.   
 
ITEM 9. STAFF COMMENTS 
 
The Clerk informed the Committee that the next Parking and Safety meeting is 
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scheduled for October 19, 2020.   
 
ITEM 10. COMMITTEE COMMENTS 

Vice-Chairwoman Keller shared a concern received of the lack of sidewalks along 
William Street and Central from Houk Road to Sandusky Street. She discussed 
the bikeway plan for the Willowbrook Trail and that this is a plan that is not 
currently funded.  
 
ITEM 11. ADJOURNMENT 

Motion: Vice-Chairwoman Keller moved to adjourn the meeting.   The Parking 
and Safety Committee Meeting adjourned at 6:48 p.m. 
 
 
 
  
Kent Shafer, Chairman 
 
 
 
 
  
Elaine McCloskey, Clerk 



 
 

PARKING AND SAFETY 
FACT SHEET 

 
 
AGENDA ITEM NO: 5     DATE:  10/19/2020 
 
 
 
DISCUSSION AND/OR CONSIDERATION:  
DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of private purchase and installation of 
speed feedback signs for locations that do not meet all the Traffic Calming 
Guidelines 
 
BACKGROUND: Dynamic Speed feedback signs (DSFS) installations were first 
introduced in the City in 2018 through a pilot program whereby a DSFS sign 
were installed for a period of several weeks to both record motorist driving 
behavior while providing feedback to motorists regarding vehicle speeds.  
Through the pilot initiative it was found the signs can be effective at reducing 
motorist speed by 2-4 MPH when speeds are over 5 MPH above posted speed 
limits.  However, motorist travelling within 5 MPH of posted speeds tend to not 
be impacted by the presence of the signs.  
 
Permanent DSFS installations were completed in 2019 on West Hull Drive, 
Executive Drive, Cobblestone Drive and Carson Farms Drive, all of which had 
verified 85% speeds > 30 MPH.  Subsequent analysis demonstrates a slight 
adjustment in motorist behavior by the presence of the DSFS with 85% speeds 
dropping to 28-29 MPH. 
 
Residents in other neighborhoods have now requested placement of DSFS 
though 85% speeds are < 30 MPH. 
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION:  Staff does not support the expansion of the use 
of DSFS at locations where 85% speeds are within 5 MPH, and in keeping with 
the recently approved Traffic Calming Guidance document by City Council in 
2019.  Additional information is provided in attached memorandum.  
 
ATTACHMENT(S) Memorandum by William L. Ferrigno, P.E., Public Works 
Director/City Engineer 



 

 

 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: Parking & Safety Committee  

FROM: William L. Ferrigno, P.E., Director of Public Works/City Engineer 
 
DATE:  October 6, 2020 
  

 
RE: Use of Dynamic Speed Feedback Signs where 85% Speeds < 30 MPH 
 
The City has received multiple request for the installation of Dynamic Speed Feedback Signs 
(DSFBS) in residential neighborhoods since the introduction of the units in 2018 via a pilot 
study program.  In 2019, the City adopted Traffic Calming Guidelines that allow for the use 
of DSFBS to mitigate speed when traffic analysis shows that the 85% speed exceeds 5 MPH 
over the posted speed limit for the street in question.  In locations where signs have been 
installed, minor drops in speed have been recorded ranging from 2 to 4 MPH, bringing the 
85% speeds into the 27 to 29 MPH range.  In general, 85% speeds within 5 MPH over the 
posted speed limit are found to be a typical condition within residential neighborhoods as 
verified though multiple traffic analysis citywide.   
 
Recent requests have been made for units to be installed on streets with 85% speeds within 
the 5 MPH range over the posted limit.  This is contrary to adopted guidance regarding use 
of the signs and not supported by staff for the following reasons.  
 

• DSFBS are most effective when used to warn motorists of special speed conditions 
such as active school zones where speed limits are reduced from the normal posted 
speed limit during restricted hours.  

• There is no evidence that installing DSFBS on streets where measured 85% speeds 
are within 5 MPH of the posted speed limit would yield any notable change in 
motorist behavior or speed.  Even when 85% speeds exceed 5 MPH over posted 
limits, the reduction in speed is small when installing DSFBS.   

• The use of DSFBS was intended to be limited to those streets subject to the greatest 
violation of 85% speeds exceeding 5 MPH over posted speeds.  Expanding the use to 
lower speed streets could result in overexposure of this traffic mitigation measure 
and thus reduce efficacy at all locations, especially where most needed. 

• Reducing the intended speed at which DSFBS are considered would substantially 
increase the number of streets eligible to receive the units based on traffic analysis 
records.  



 
 

 

Recently, the City received a request for the installation of an unjustified DSFBS along with 
an offer to pay for the expense of the unit.  Staff does not support this proposal for the 
following reasons. 
 

• Placement of DSFBS shall be governed by adopted regulation and follow a uniform set 
of established rules independent of individual or neighborhood preferences.     

• If a unit is justified based on a measured high 85% speed, the City should be obligated 
to fund and install a unit. 

• The use of private funds should only be considered in a situation where a device is 
justified based on adopted policy yet delayed for lack of city funding.  In these cases, 
the use of private funds could accelerate the installation of an approved application.   

• Allowing individual neighborhoods to fund desired improvements establishes a 
position of inequity between other neighborhoods with reduced financial resources.   

 
There are other enforcement measures identified within the Traffic Calming regulations that 
can effectively remind neighborhood residents of the importance of adhering to posted 
speed limits. 
  

• Periodic speed enforcement by the Police Department.  Though motorists are 
generally not ticketed for travelling within 5 MPH over the posted speed limit, the 
presence of an officer serves as a reminder that obeying speed limits is important. 

• Periodic installation of the portable speed feedback unit.  The use of this unit can be 
designated to be periodically installed throughout the City on streets where 85% 
speeds do not support a permanent installation.   

• Neighborhood participation in a ‘Keep Kids Alive, Drive 25’ campaign.  This provides 
an opportunity for residents to invest their time and resources in a way that supports 
their desire to maintain a safe neighborhood.  In many cases, motorists speeding 
through a neighborhood are also residents of that particular neighborhood and 
would benefit from community reminders.    

• Use of targeted mailers within neighborhoods provides residents with educational 
reminders as to the inherent risk of injury from vehicles even at 25 MPH, and the 
need to remind children how to safely play when near a public street.  This is 
especially important with the proliferation of electric scooters, skateboards, hover 
boards and one-wheelers that are not designed to operate safely on streets subject 
to vehicular traffic.      

 
 

 















 
 

PARKING AND SAFETY 
FACT SHEET 

 
 
AGENDA ITEM NO: 6     DATE:  10/19/2020 
 
 
 
DISCUSSION AND/OR CONSIDERATION:  
DISCUSSION and RECOMMENDATION of parking restriction evaluation for 
Kesselbrooke Station 
 
BACKGROUND:   
Several residents of Kesselbrooke Station subdivision requested parking 
variances.  The resident at 124 Tabilore requested modified restrictions near his 
residence and requested a development wide review to provide more parking 
throughout the subdivision.  Modifications are not recommended near 124 
Kesselbrooke due to safety and maneuverability concerns, but City Staff felt that 
parking could be switched to the opposing side of the street on the W. side of the 
development where there are fewer driveways, which would create more parking. 
 
The resident at 40 Tabilore Loop requested handicap parking in front of her 
house.  The area is currently a no parking zone on a curve, and there appears to 
be off street parking available, therefore staff recommends no change.   
 
STAFF RECOMMENDATION: 
Staff recommends that switching the parking to the opposite side of the street 
on the North to South section of Tabilore Loop on the West side of the 
development (approximately 46 to 86 Tabilore Loop), which would allow for more 
parking and not negatively impact safety in the area.   
 
ATTACHMENT(S) 
Letter to residents 
Public Comment Received 
 



  

 

 
 
Resident      October 5, 2020   
46 – 86 Tabilore Loop 
Delaware OH  43015 
 
Dear resident, 

Delaware City staff recently met to discuss recent requests that have been made related to 
parking and safety in the city.  One of the issues discussed was parking restrictions on Tabilore 
Loop.  One topic was that residents were critical of restrictions on portions of Tabilore Loop.  
This issue has been addressed in the past, and many restrictions are in place for safety reasons. 

One area of consideration was the restrictions on Tabilore Loop from approximately 46 Tabilore 
Loop to 86 Tabilore Loop (the current area of legal parking past the curves).  The parking in this 
area is on the same side of the road as the homes, and staff agrees and will recommend that 
switching the parking to the opposite side of the street would allow for more parking and not 
negatively impact safety in this area.  No other changes will be recommended. 

The Parking and Safety Committee will be meeting remotely on October 19, 2020 at 6 PM.  If 
you are interested in attending this meeting to provide comment, please contact Elaine 
McCloskey at EMcCloskey@delawareohio.net or 740-203-1013 for information on how to log 
on.  If you would like to provide comment but cannot attend the meeting, please feel free to 
email Elaine McCloskey or me (bpijanowski@delawareohio.net) and we will relay your 
comment to the committee.   

 

Sincerely 

 

Bruce Pijanowski 
Chief of Police 

mailto:EMcCloskey@delawareohio.net
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From: Angela Bowser
To: Elaine McCloskey; Bruce Pijanowski
Cc: Tom Bowser
Subject: Parking on Tabilore Loop
Date: Tuesday, October 13, 2020 3:26:26 PM

Caution! This message was sent from outside your organization.

Thank you for your letter dated October 5, 2020 in regards to the status of parking on Tabilore
Loop in the Kesslebrooke Station subdivision.  As a homeowner on Tabilore Loop this
directly affects my family.  We are strongly in support of the proposed change to move legal
parking to the side of the street that doesn't have homes or home access/driveways.  This
change will help ensure better access for mail deliveries and school buses making our
subdivision safer and easier to navigate.

Thank you for considering the issue of parking in our neighborhood.

Angela Vitale and Thomas Bowser
72 Tabilore Loop, Delaware, OH 43015

mailto:angbowser12@gmail.com
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